 Faculty Senate

Friday, September 26, 2008

Battle Mountain – BM 2; Elko –GTA 130; Ely –GBC 118;

Pahrump – PVC 122; Winnemucca –GBC 115 

Meeting Minutes
I. Roll Call
Voting Representatives:  

Lisa Arkell; Garry Heberer;  Janie Moore; Margaret Puccinelli; Jeannie Rosenthal; Yvonne Sutherland; Mardell Wilkins; Charlene Mitchel; Beatrice Wallace; 
Dale Bolinder; Dick Borino; Scott Hennefer; Chelsey Jackson; Norm Whitaker; 
Connie Zeller; James Elithorp; Patrick O’Hanahan; Kathy Schwandt; Lisa Frazier; 
Robert Hannu; Dwaine Hiles; Bonnie Hofland; Sarah Negrete; Frank Daniels; 

Kevin Laxalt; Patty Fox; Patty Jones; John Rice; Mary Doucette; Tamara Gailey; 
Mary Ray; Sharon Sutherland; David Ellefsen; Xunming Du; Gregory Schmaltz; 
Glen Tenney; David Freistroffer; Stephen Baker; Peter Klem; Karen Martin; Janice King; 

Scott Nielsen; Amber Overholser; Phil Smith; and Teresa Howell
Absent Voting Representatives:

Susan Bettles; Angie de Braga; Dorinda Friez; Bret Murphy; Mac Taylor; John Cashell; John Licht(P); Jeff Cox; Susanne Bentley(P); Linda Uhlenkott(P); Amber Donnelli; 
Dale Griffith; Kara Miller; Mark Ports; Wendy Charlebois; Adriana Mendez; 
Stacie Potter; and John Newman

Other Members Present: 

Mirah Kurka; Pat Anderson; Meachell LaSalle; Joyce Shaw; Star Thompson; Lijuan Zhai; Jay Larson; Rich Barton; Thomas Bruns; Lynette Macfarlan; Wyoming Rossett; Eric Walsh; Carrie Bruno; and Tawny Crum

Guests:  None
II. Call to Order – Action
Chair Hyslop called the meeting to order at 1:20 p.m.
III. APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM AUGUST 22, 2008, MEETING
Chair Hyslop advised there were minor changes made to the roll.  A motion was made and seconded to approve Faculty Senate minutes from the August 22, 2008, meeting.  Four written proxies were recorded.  The motion passed unanimously.
IV. VISITORS
a. Carl Diekhans, Interim President

Interim President Diekhans spoke on how sabbaticals and the tenure process would be affected by the upcoming budget cuts.  He stated, at this time, the tenure process would continue and should not be affected by the cuts.  It is a four-year process and felt it would be safe to proceed.  The sabbatical process should continue as well. Interim President Diekhans reassured the senate that President’s Council would not be deciding any faculty and academic issues without first coming before them.  He went on to say that his past record proved, when at all possible, he has supported faculty’s recommendations.  If an issue required confirmation, it would definitely go before the senate for approval.  The budget would have to be carefully reviewed prior to approving any sabbaticals.  He advised that revenues were still declining and there could be additional cuts forthcoming; more should be known after the first of the year.  He warned the time may come whether to allow a faculty member to take their sabbatical or whether to lay someone off.  It was not a decision needing to be made at this time.  He reminded the senate that he had formed a committee to assist with making upcoming budget cuts.  The committee will be meeting upon his return from Regents.
It was questioned how many sabbaticals would be allowed.  Interim President Diekhans stated the college is allowed two sabbaticals per year.

Interim President Diekhans reported at the last Regents’ meeting, Marathon Investment Committee met and approved the 2.1 million dollar remodel of GBC’s Community Center.

b. Dr. Mike McFarlane, VPAA

VPAA McFarlane acknowledged the extra work that everyone had taken on and appreciated the good job they were doing.  He advised there were no waiting lists, students are being taken care of, and enrollment is up by 10%.   He hoped along with the increase in enrollment and everyone’s efforts, it would make a difference when calculating next year’s budget percentages. 
V. SENATE CHAIR REPORT – Information 
a. Regent Dorothy Gallagher

Chair Hyslop advised Regent Gallagher would be attending October’s meeting to answer questions regarding the budget and how the search for a new president was going.  She encouraged everyone to attend the meeting. 

b. Call for nominations for annual Board of Regents’ Academic Award
Chair Hyslop advised there were four awards given out each year but only two pertain to faculty at GBC.  One award would be given for advising, this could be given to a teaching or non-teaching faculty member, and the other would be given to a teaching faculty member.  Nominations have to be turned in by October 7th.  She encouraged nominations and advised to contact Janie Moore for further information.

c. Sabbaticals

Chair Hyslop advised she had contacted other Faculty Senate Chairs and found that Western Community College was the only college that would not be doing sabbaticals.  She reminded the deadline to file the necessary paperwork would be October 30th.

VI. Committee Reports

a. Academic Standards – Verbal Report
The committee approved a substitution for BIO 191 with BIO 190.
b. Adjunct Committee – No Report
c. Assessment Committee – Written Report
d. Budget & Facilities – Verbal & Written Report
The committee made the following recommendation:

“That personnel in the outer offices of the EIT building were to not place bookshelves or other items in front of or over the outer or inner windows of their offices. The reason for this request was that the building was designed to use natural lighting to help light the hallways and inner offices. By doing this the lights in the hallways don’t need to be turned on until the evening thus saving the college on its lighting bills. The issue of facility and student safety was also brought up.  By covering the inner windows it leaves personnel open to allegations of misconduct on the part of personnel or students.” 

The committee wanted to reiterate it was only making a recommendation and not policy.  They have requested President’s Council to support the committee’s recommendation.  
Everyone was reminded to turn off the lights when leaving their offices.  The same recommendation came from the computer department; when you go home, turn your computers off.  The main reason for the committee’s recommendations was to save cost and provide extra security.    
e. Bylaws – Verbal Report


Frank Daniels, Committee Chair, stated he was the only person serving on the committee and urged senators to join the committee.  For those who might be interested contact Chair Hyslop or Shirley Jones.  
f. Compensation & Benefits – Verbal Reports

The committee announced there is $3,500 available for travel.  It was further reminded that you can go to VPAA McFarlane to request additional travel funds.  The committee carried forward the issue of how travel was allocated.  It was agreed and voted to change the language within the committee’s description on how travel would be allocated.  In the past, travel requests were honored “on a first come first serve basis.”    The following language change was introduced:

“The committee awards funds based on a criteria system.”   
The committee set deadlines to requests travel.  You must apply in the fall by September 15th and in the spring by January 31st.  

Phil Smith would be attending the October meeting to discuss work load issues.

The committee reviewed a PEBP insurance statement and would be working as watch-dogs regarding benefits.  

An additional issue carried forward from last year was the idea of full time faculty teaching distant education from a place other than one of the campuses.  It would allow a full time faculty member to reside in another community and teach full time online.  The committee agreed to explore further research and the topic would come back before the committee for its October meeting.

A committee has been formed consisting of all committee chairs from Comp & Benefit Committees throughout the state.  They will be working together to monitor compensation and benefits during the budget crisis.  


It was thought that the September 15th date to apply for travel was too soon.  The committee’s intent was to make travel more equitable for all.  It was agreed that October 1st would be more reasonable and that date would be taken back to the committee for consideration.  
g. Curriculum & Articulation – Written Report/Action
Sarah Negrete presented the committee’s approved courses and requested the Senate’s approval on the following report:

The following courses were reviewed and approved by the committee: 

	Course Number
	Course Name
	Credits 
	Action

	CIT 417
	Managing Network & Data Security
	3
	Approved


The following AAS program was reviewed:

· AAS Emergency Medical Services—Paramedic
 
This program was tabled for further review during the next meeting.  

A motion was made and seconded to approve the report.  The motion passed unanimously.

h. Department Chairs – Written Report 
i. Distance Education – Recorded Verbal Report


John Newman, Committee Chair, provided the committee’s report via a prerecorded video message.  He reported that IAV and Internet service to the Pahrump Campus was now stable.  Garry Heberer reported to the committee that web-based courses have experienced a 28% increase in enrollment.  The committee will be reviewing and updating their three-year plan.  Due to an addition of a new hardware mode and application, students and faculty should see an improvement to WebCampus.  Faculty was reminded to back-up WebCampus courses.  Lisa Frazier reported that GBC’s streaming server was working to over storage capacity; approximately 1 G of new video was being added per week.  In fall 2009, Blackboard 8 will serve as the new course management system for GBC.  Garry Heberer was recognized for his ten years of service to the Distance Education Committee.  
j. Faculty & Administrative Evaluations – Written Report

k. I.C.E. Committee – Verbal Report

The committee discussed the following events:

· Constitution day had to be canceled to due to Dr. Siegel hurting his back.  He has will hopefully be rescheduled to make his presentation between February 23rd and February 26th.  
· It was announced that on October 23rd in the GBC Theatre, Polly Shaafsma would be lecturing; she is an expert in Pueblo Kiva Rock Art.  
· The Empowerment Project has been set to begin February 23rd and if students wish to participate in the final culminating event of the week – the I Have a Dream Talent Showcase, they must complete an application.
·  The French film festival has scheduled to begin on February 21st and will run on every Saturday, through March 14th.
· Tracy Shane is looking into working along with Northeastern Nevada Stewardship Group to develop a Sustainability Symposium.  I.C.E will be gathering more information regarding this program.
· On October 25th a new Community Garden will be begun with the planting of a tree at the Elko Senior Center at 9 a.m.
· On January 23rd I.C.E. will be working jointly with the PACE Coalition to sponsor Dr. Bruno’s presentation on methamphetamines. 

The committee was hopeful that Sandra Day O’Connor would be able to speak to students during Cowboy Poetry week.  
Carrie Bruno was commended on her good networking connection with Simon Winchester.  He approached Ms. Bruno to interview one of her classes for an article he is writing for Parade Magazine.  Winchester provided Carrie Bruno with a draft and she stated that the GBC students that were interviewed got mentioned numerous times.  The article points out differences between American students compared with students throughout the world.  
l. Library – No Report
m. Personnel – Written Report
n. Student Relations – No Report

Non-Senate Committees

o. Earth Advocates – Written Report
p. Crisis Intervention – No Report
q. TEC – Verbal Report
It was reported that ten students were approved for spring.  The committee is taking into consideration and is working on a non-licensable Bachelor of Arts degree.
VII. FOUR-YEAR COMMITTEE REPORTS
r. Bachelor of Applied Science – Written Report 
The program amended the written report to reflect that the DIT student, under review, was accepted into the program.
s. Bachelor of Arts in Integrative Studies – No Report

t. Bachelor of Social Work – No Report

u. Bachelor of Elementary and Secondary Education –  No Report

VIII. CAREER & TECHNICAL TRAINING – No Report
IX. Health Sciences and human services Department – Verbal Report

It was reported that a total of 57 nursing students are currently enrolled in the associates and baccalaureate nursing programs.  The NSHE nursing programs increased their student enrollments by 80% since 2003.  This includes all undergraduate and graduate program enrollments.  Dean Puccinelli reported that she and seven deans, as well as, private schools throughout the state would be meeting next week.  The meeting has been sponsored by the Health Science System to improve retention rates.   
Karen Mowrey has been working on developing a Paramedic Program and is expected to start 2010.  
This time next year Radiology will have established an ultrasound program. 
Mary Ray and Jeannie Rosenthal are working on a grant that would support a bachelor program in human services.

X. UNFINISHED BUSINESS – None 
XI. NEW BUSINESS – None
XII. INFORMATION ITEM
VPAS Bill Reinhard was commended on his efforts to improve relations with Follett, contracting agent of GBC’s Bookstore.  It was recommended that a student and a faculty member should be added to the bookstore advisory board that will be meeting on October 10th.
It was questioned why the college was going to Blackboard 8.  Lisa Frazier explained it was decided to stay with Blackboard 6.5 until the college was forced to go with Blackboard 8. She stated that most of the change would be internal and users should not experience any noticeable change.  Further discussion took place regarding the number of transitions the college has experienced.
d. Foundation – Dr. John Rice

The Foundation’s Board of Trustees reported a surplus of unrestricted funds.  The trustees, under the recommendation of the finance committee, voted to make a substantial disbursement to the college.  This was in an effort to offset the effects of the current budget reductions.  The trustees voted to support the following:
1. Complete the fulfillment of EIT reimbursement. 
2. Help supplement certain areas of operation within the college.
a. $50,000 this year;
b.  $100,000 next two fiscal years.
 Disbursement will be in $5,000 increments this year and $10,000 increments the subsequent fiscal years.
3. They plan to support ABE-ESL; Academic Success Center; the Career Center; Child Care Center Operations; I.C.E. Committee; Library Online Resources and Online Editing program; professional development funds; recruitment and retention; Student Child Care Assistance Fund which is a scholarship for students who have children enrolled in the child care program.
The departments will make the determination of how the funds will be spent.  The decision to assist these areas was based on the strategic plan and different areas that needed support.  Dr. Rice complimented Patty Jones, Lisa Heise and Carolyn Trainer for their fine efforts.  He further thanked the Board of Trustees for their commitment to the college over the years.
It was questioned if a part of the plan was to building the endowment fund.  Dr. Rice stated unrestricted funds could not be spent due to the fact that endowment funds are restricted.  The endowment fund is separate, but the plan is to make it a 1.5 million dollar endowment.  He was further questioned if endowment funds could be used to fund instructors or other positions.  The Endowment for New Programs would be the program to consider funding any positions.
e. Connect Ed. – Pat Anderson

She advised the senate of the importance of obtaining everyone’s current phone numbers.   This can be done by emailing to Lucina Lewis in Human Resources with your most current numbers.  The new system cannot work properly if correct information is not received.  The program is designed to contact everyone in a timely manner to alert of school closures, emergencies, etc.  The new system will also satisfy the new federal law which states that colleges have to provide a timely notice of any major emergencies and advises not to come to the campus if it is too dangerous.  She stated you will receive a phone call; Caller ID will show as a GBC Alert.  A recorded message will come on advising the nature of the alert, steps to take if coming to the college or not to come to the campus due to the severity of the alert.  If anyone has question, they need to contact her.
f. Nevada Faculty Alliance (NFA)

Frank Daniels explained it is a professional organization composed entirely of faculty members, teaching and non-teaching.  It is a private organization and not a part of Great Basin College.  NFA does work with elements of the college -- administration, faculty and other people -- when they are called upon to do so.  They promote academic freedom and shared governance.  NAF will also intervene when due process is being violated.  They do not guarantee that you will get what you want but they assist to advocate for it.   He stated that NFA does not change or write policy.
NFA, after reviewing college budgets, suggested that each college and every faculty member should recommend some type of objective criteria for determining program viability.  The information would be used when colleges were considering deleting a certain program in order to save money.  

It was questioned if NFA was part of the American Association University Professors.  Frank stated that NFA is an arm of AAUP and will lend support when needed.
g. Senate Refreshments


Chair Hyslop thanked the Career & Technical and Chelsey Jackson for providing refreshments.  She questioned if anyone would like to volunteer for next meeting.
XIII. PUBLIC COMMENT – None 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT – Action

The Faculty Senate adjourned the meeting at 2:30 p.m.
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